IFIELD MONUMENTAL INSCRIPTIONS.

COPIED BY ERNEST ELLMAN.

INSCRIPTIONS IN THE CHANCEL. Mural Monuments.

- "In memory of Nicholas Spencer, Esqr., late patron of this church, who died August ye 1st, 1783, in the 80th year of his age. Also of Mrs. Sarah Spencer, wife of ye said Nicholas Spencer, Esqr., who died March ye 6th, 1783, aged 75 vears."
- "In the family vault in this chancel are deposited the remains of the Revd. Spencer James Lewin, Vicar for fifty-two years of this parish, also rector of Crawley in this county, and of Rushden in the county of Northampton, who died the 25th of April, 1842, aged 76 years."
- "Also in the same vault are deposited the remains of Mrs. Elizabeth Lewin, relict of the Revd. Spencer James Lewin, and daughter of the late Richard Capper, Esq., of Bushey, in the county of Hertford, who died 29th August, 1845, aged 82 years."
- "In memory of Mrs. Martha Lewin, the wife of James Lewin, Esq., of Bushey, in the county of Hertford, eldest daughter and co-heiress of the late Nicholas Spencer, Esqr., of this parish, who died October 8th, 1792, aged 55 years."

* An inscription on tin affixed to the wall above this brass informs us that "This brass was taken

tinis or ass informs us that "This brass was taken from a decayed stone on the south side of the stone to the memory of Mr. Henry Peck."

The similarity of this Makeryth inscription to that of Tallis, which was formerly at Greenwich, but which has not been to be found there for a century and a half, naturally leads us to imagine that the two, which are of about the same date, might have been by the same author. Tallis's is as follows :

"Interred here doth lye a worthy wight, Who long in sacred music bore the bell; His name to shew he Thomas Tallis hight, In honest virtuous life he did excel.

- "In the vault in this chancel are de-posited the remains of Francis Ellerker Lewin, Esqre., of Duke Street, Portland Place, London, second son of the Revd. Spencer James Lewin, late vicar of this parish, who died the 18th of May, 1850, in the 55th year of his age."
- "In the vault beneath are deposited the remains of Spencer Richard James Lewin, Esqre., Commissioner of Bank-rupts, eldest son of the Revd. Spencer James Lewin, patron and vicar of this church, who died in Lincoln's Inn, the 28th of July, 1826, aged 33 years."

* Brass by the Chancel Door.

"Two bretherne here in grave together rest, The elder William and John the younger hight, Theire surname Makeryth, and both . . . emes addrest,

In virtuous sorte to runne their race. William the elder had a modest wife, And from their loynes two daughters God hath sente:

But John the yonger ledde a single life, And single died, for so his mind was bent. Theise bretherne lyved on earth in perfect love, In hope through faithe to lyve in Heaven above. And when deathe's stroke could not theire hope bereve,

Theye to the worlde their farewell thus did leave. Mundus res habeat; Demon peccata resumat; Terram terra regat ; spiritus alta petat.

He serv'd long time in chapel with great praise, Four Sov'reign's reigns, a thing not often seen; mean King Henry and Prince Edward's days, Queen Mary, and Elizabeth our Queen.

He married was, though children he had none, And liv'd in love full three and thirty years, With loyal spouse, whose name yclept was Jone, Who here entomb'd, now company him bears.

As he did live, so he did also die, In mild and quiet sort—O happy man!
To God full oft for mercy he did cry;
Wherefore he lives, let death do what he can."

Strype, in speaking of this inscription, says that it was engraved on a brass plate in old English letters. I have modernized the spelling.

"William Makerith, died the 29th of November, 1599. John Makerith, died the 4th of December, 1592."
(This brass is in old English letters, ex-

cept the last four lines.

Slab in the Chancel Floor.

"Here lyeth ye body of John Peck, gent., eldest son of Henry Peck, late of St Margaret, Westminster, in ye county of Middelsex, Esq., who departed this life ye 10th day of May, Anno Domini 1688, in ye 28th year of his age."

Slabs in the Nave.

- "Under this stone are deposited the Re-Under this stone are deposited the hemains of the Rev. John Allen, M.A., Late Vicar of this parish. He was many year V. Principal and Tutor of Magdalen Hall, Oxford; the duties of which offices he discharged with integrity and Reputation. He departed this life on the other teachers are the father than the fath the 21st of September, 1784, In the 64th year of his age.'
- "Here lyeth buried ye Children of Henry and Mary Gale, of Deerswood, in this parish. Henry, died the 18th of December, 1714, aged one month, 29 days. Francis, died the 7th of July, 1722, aged six months, 13 days. Leonard, died the 25th of June, 1726, aged 15 years, two months, 11 days."
 - "Happy children, unfortunate parents."
- " DEPO[S]ITVM HENRICI HALL[YWE]LL ECCLESI[Æ] HVIVS PAROC[HIA]LIS PAS-TORIS QVI VI[XIT] HVIVS... BROSA ET ACC... SVIS. M... STIGATVS IN PLACIDIOR... ET QVIETIS SP... RITVM EMISIT VLIL... SVI PRÆMIVM ET . . . VM RE[S]VRRECT F IV . . . CTAT FEBR . 14 [1666]."*
- "HERE LIETH THE BODY OF ELIONOR HALLY WE LL WIFE OF H[ALLYW]ELL LATE MINI[STER OF] THIS PARISH WHO DECEASED JANVARY 3D. A.D. 1666, AGED 7 ." The second figure is not legible.
- "Here lyeth the body of Mr. Richard

Willett, who departed this life the 16th day of March, 1737, in the 82nd year of his age."

"Here lyeth the body of Jane, wife of Mr. Richard Willett, who departed this life the 13th day of October, 1733, rs."

Slabs at the North Door.

- "HERE LIETH THE BODY OF HVMPH REY YEERE ... DEC ... DAY ..."
- "... BVRYED R .. W . ARD .. WHO DEPARTED THIS [LIFE] THE XXVIII DAY OF FEBRUARY, 1611."
 - † Small Brass on the North Wall.
- "The Right Honble. Anne Baronesse Holles, of Ifield, the eldest Daughter and co-heyre of Sir Francis Pile, ye second of that name, of Compton Beauchampe, in ye County of Berks, Baronet, Wife of Francis Baron Holles, of Ifield. The Baronesse deceased in her House in Lincolne's Inne Feilds, neare London, on Wednesday, March ye eighth, 1681; who had had one Daughter, Mistresse Jane Holles, who deceased before her, and left one Sonne, ye Honble. Sir Denzell Holles, Bart., who survived her."

I Brasses on the South Wall.

- "Mistresse Jane Holles, aged one yeare, seaven moneths, and six and twenty dayes, dyed on Tewesday, the sixteenth day of December, in the yeare of Christ, one thousand, six hundred, seaventy and three, according unto ye account used in England; she was the onely daughter of ye Honourable Sir Francis Holles, by ye Lady Anne Holles, his wife."
- "Mistresse Denzella Holles, second dafter by birth, but during her life the only dafter and heyresse apparent of the Honourable Sir Francis Holles, of Wynterborne St. Martyn, in the County of Dorset, Knight and Baronet, by the

* This date is obtained from the Parish Register,

+ This small brass, the size of which is only 7 by \$\frac{1}{2}\$ inches, is supposed to have been a coffin-plate, as immediately over it there is affixed to the wall the mutilated remnant of an inscription, as follows:—

"To the memory of Baroness Holl[ess, whose] coffin [was found] when the vault ben[eath], was opened at the repairs of the Church, A.D. 1:.. The coffin of Francis, Lord Holles, who was buried June xi, 1692, was [on the n]orth side of the same vault; but no plate could be found."

‡ Above these two brasses (which, like that on the north wall, are small, and supposed to have been coffin-plates), is the following inscription:—"These two tablets were taken from the vault underneath the vestry screen. In the same vault are entombed, as appears from the Parish Register, the bodies of Lucy, Lady Holles, first wife of Sir Francis Holles, Bart., afterwards the second Baron Holles, of Ifield, and daughter of Sir Robert Carr, of [Slee] ford, in Lincolnshire, Knight and Baronet, who died September xvth, 1667; and also Mary, her daughter, who died the day of her birth, and was buried June vith, 1662."

Lady Lucy Holles, his late wife, deceased, who was the third and youngest dafter of Sir Robert Carr, of Sleeford, in the County of Lyncolne, Baronet, deceased, and Sir Francis Holles is the only sonne survivant and heyre apparent of the Right Honourable Denzell, Baron Holles, aged just about one yeare and foure kalendar moneths. She dyed on Monday, ye fourth day of January, in ye yeare of Christ one thousand six hundred sixty and eight, according unto ye account used in England."

Mural Monument in the South Aisle.

- "Here under lyeth buried the bodies of John Seyllard, gent., and Elizabeth his wife, which John deceased the tenth day of Januarie, 1612, and the said Elizabeth, beinge one of the daughters of Thamas Kelton, of Adbrightlie, in the County of Salop, gent., also deceased the nyne and twentith day of November, 1612. Who had issue at the tyme of there deathes five sonnes and twoe daughters, viz., William, Thomas, John, Robert, Francis, Elizabeth, and Dorothie."
- There are two memorial painted windows in the church. The east window inscription is:-
- "In memory of Henry, youngest son of Rev. Spencer James Lewin, late rector of this parish, who died 28th October, 1868, aged 60."

That of the window at the west end of the south aisle is :-

"Sarah Rider Scott, died May xxx., MDCCCXXXIX., aged 2 years and 9 months. In cujus memoriam hanc fenestram p'suit Georgius Henricus Scotus, huj's eccl's'æ vicarius, A.D. 1849."

Inscriptions in the Churchyard.

One of the stones in the chancel doorway has this imperfect inscription:

IDIV XII D"

If not otherwise mentioned, the inscriptions in the churchyard are on headstones.

East Side.

"Mary and John Hall, daughter and son of William and Mary Hall. Mary died December 2nd, 1794, aged 14 months. John died . . . 21st, 1796, aged 23 John died .

"John Chart, died June 22nd, 1865, aged

47: Also 3 children, who died in their infancy."

Wooden rail.—"Sarah, wife of Matthew Yeates, died January 9th, 1812, aged

Wooden rail.-" William Burberry, died January 12th, 1860, aged 72."

January 12th, 1500, aged 72.

"Hannah, wife of the above, died June 19th, 1860, aged 78."

Wooden rail.—" John Mitchell, died October 10th, 1838, aged 82."

"John Warren, died March 2nd, 1867, aged 55."

Low tomb — "Losaph Holroyd Hardwick."

Low tomb.-"Joseph Holroyd Hardwick, died April 10th, 1861, aged 67." Samuel, son of George and Ann Stone,

died November 1st, 1867, aged 17."
"Helen Stone, died March 4th, 1866,

aged 22. "Stephen Stone, died June 6th, 1856, aged 48."

"John Stone, died May 11th, 1859, aged

32."

Wooden rail.—"William Charman, of this parish, late of Forest Hill, died Sept-ember 29th, 1865, in the 46th year of his age."

"James Gasson, died January 25th, 1867, aged 38.

Wooden rail.-" John Edwards, died

Wooden ran.— John Edwards, died November 4th, 1865, aged 23."
Wooden rail.— James Edwards, died January 11th, 1857, aged 70. Hannah, his wife, December 7th, 1856, aged 70."
"Charles Mortimer, second son of John

and Mary Ockenden, died May 28th, 1863, aged 2."

"Mary Ann, widow of Thomas Vere Wallace, Esq. (who lies interred in the family vault at Hertford), died at Ifield, November 16th, 1868, in the 81st year of her age."

"Mary, wife of Henry Ockenden, died

October 14th, 1861, aged 64."
"Henry Ockenden (forty-five builder, of this parish), died November 2nd, 1868, in his 75th year." Wooden rail.—"George, son of Amos and

Ann Wood, born September 5th, 1857, died March 28th, 1863. Eliza, daughter of the above, born November 27th, 1858, died March 27th, 1863."

Low tomb.—"Henry Charles Curtis, Esq., died at field House, March 7th, 1861, aged 47."

1861, aged 47."
"William, son of John and Amelia Johnson, died April 3rd, 1820, aged 2."
"James, son of Joseph and Sarah Johnson, died May 21st, 1814, aged 13."
Low tomb.—"Robert Ayshford, born May 6th, 1795, died May 19th, 1858."
"Louisa, his wife, born June 14th 1805, died April 21st, 1860."
"Alfred John Blankern, died July 5th, 1858, aged 5."
Low tomb.—"Nathaniel Miller, son of Nathaniel and Salome Miller, died November 4th, 1866, aged 44."

November 4th, 1866, aged 44."

Low tomb.—"Horatic Lloyd, son of John Irish Lloyd, Esq., of Broad Green, Croydon, died July 11th, 1864, aged 29.

"Mary Grave, died February 6th, 1868,

aged 33." "Keziah, wife of William Greenfield, died January 23rd. 1773, aged 67." William Greenfield, died November 8th,

1786, in his 77th year."
"John Banester, died March 17th, 1804, aged 63."

"Ann, his wife, died June 16th, 1805, aged 61."

"Melancthon Branch, died September 1st,

1869, aged 74."
Wooden rail.—''Kate, daughter of John and Mary Penfold, died September 14th, 1865, aged two years and eight months."

"Charles Cooper, died June 5th, 1865, aged 65."

"Also Sarah, wife of the above, October 2nd, 1864, aged 66." Wooden rail.—"William Johnson, died

April 9th, 1847, aged 62."
Wooden rail.—'s Mary, wife of John Broad, died February 27th, 1833, aged

"Thomas Broad, son of John and Mary Broad, died August 16th, 1825, aged

"Margaret, daughter of Nathaniel and Martha Miller, died August 25th, 1844, aged 40."

"Richard, son of Nathaniel and Martha Miller, died June 28th, 1794, aged six months and one week."

"Nathaniel Miller, died November 23rd,

1809, aged 46."
"Martha, his wife, February 18th, 1811, aged 45." "Edward Miller, died September 19th, 1799, aged 77."

" Elizabeth, his wife, January 16th, 1810,

aged 78."

Wooden rail.-" Clara, daughter of John and Sarah Ansell, died November 8th, 1859, aged eight."

"Harry, son of Nathaniel and Salome Miller, died June 9th, 1831, aged one

year."
"Albion, son of Nathaniel and Salome
Miller, died June 12th, 1842, aged 10." "Salome, wife of Nathaniel Miller, died

July 26th, 1848, aged 45." Wooden rail.—" Henry Funnell, died August 29th, 1859, aged 86." Wooden rail.—"Elizabeth Funnell, died

July 21st, 1853, aged 75."

"M. A. Simmins, wife of William Simmins, died November 6th, 1849, aged 26."

"Jane, daughter of the above, died September 25th, 1848, aged 19 months." Wooden rail.—"Ann Hayler, died October 14th, 1854, aged two.'

"Humphrey Henry Hayler, died October 18th, 1854, aged four." Wooden rail.—"William Denman, died

Wooden rail.—"William Denman, died December 13th, 1857, aged 69. For ten years he was the faithful and attached servant of the Rev. G. H. Scott, Curate and Vicar of this Parish."

Wooden rail.—"John Elsey, died August

13th, 1864, aged 62."

"Sarah, his wife, died August 31st, 1868, aged 62." Wooden rail.-" George Ramsay, died

April 28th, 1807, aged 74, thirty-six of which he was [cler]k of this Parish."

"Ann, his wife, died August 7th, 1802, aged 62."

"William, their son, died February 14th, 1800, aged 30.

Border stone. - "Here resteth Mary Favell, wife of Rev. George H. Scott, once curate, then vicar of this parish, since 1850 Rector of Rhôs Crowther, Co. Pembroke. She died in London, April 27th, 1866, aged 67." Flat cross.—"Edward Frederick Davidson,

died March 27th, 1819, aged four."

South Side.

"Elizabeth, wife of James Bristow, died April 16th, 1845, aged 82."

"James Bristow, died December 14th, 1826, aged 64."

Against the Church wall.—" Alfred Bristow, late of the ship 'Layton,' son of James and Ann Bristow, of this parish, who died at Hobart Town, Van Dieman's Land, December 12th, 1835, aged 14."

"Sarah, daughter of Thomas and Sarah Bransden, died May 20th, 1847, aged 16."
Thomas, son of Thomas and Sarah

Bransden, died December 13th, 1830, aged six."
"James, son of Thomas and Sarah

Bransden, died April 22nd, 1837, aged two."

" Moses Weller, died February 3rd, 1864, aged 81."

"Jane, wife of William Weller, died June 2nd, 1850, aged 53."

"Also six children, who died in their infancy."

"William Weller, died August 29th, 1863, aged 74."
"Jane Weller, died March 28th, 1864,

aged 43."

Wooden rail.—"Jane, wife of William Penfold, died December 11th, 1827, aged

Wooden rail,-" George Simmons, died

April 16th, 1858, aged 32." Elizabeth, wife of William Lidbetter,

died January 18th, 1868, aged 66." Slab in the pavement.—" Sarah Rider Scott, the second child of the Rev.

George Scott, curate of this place, died May 30th, 1839, aged two years and nine months."

West Side.

" John Backshall, died January 27th, 1828, aged 81."

"Nicholas Backshall, died August 24th, 1788, aged 69."

Mary, his wife, April 1st, 1799, aged 77.
And Josiah, their son, January 15th,
1792, aged 37."

"Mary Alice, wife of John Redford, of Jordan's Farm, in this parish, died June 17th, 1863, aged 50."

"Richard Redford, died June 27th, 1845, aged 69."

"Sarah, wife of Richard Redford, died December 27th, 1842, aged 67." "Sarah, wife of William Smart, and daughter of Richard and Sarah Redford,

died January 13th, 1847, aged 37."
"Fanny, daughter of William and Sarah

Smart, died at Newhouse, Westgrinstead, January 2nd, 1868, aged 29. Mary, wife of Richard Redford, and daughter of John and Sarah Parkhurst, died at Yapton, Sussex, January 11th, 1860, aged 55."

Alice, youngest daughter of Richard and Mary Redford, died at Old Shoreham, Sussex, March 12th, 1859, aged 14."

"Jane, eldest daughter of Richard and

Mary Redford, died at Yapton, Sussex, December 14th, 1866, aged 27." Wooden rail.—"Mary Ann, wife of Stephen

Bowers, died November 24th, 1833, aged

"Newark Medgley, died November 4th, 1860, aged 76."

"Sarah, daughter of William and Ann Smith, eight." died April 7th, 1831, aged

Henry, son of Henry and Elizabeth Jane Arnett, died May 1st, 1834, aged six years and six months."

"Catherine Anne, daughter of Charles and Jane Dempster, died May 19th, 1862, aged 17."

"Mary Dempster, died December 14th, 1859, aged 36."

"James Dempster, late of Mitcham, Surrey, died July 13th, 1857, aged 68." Altar tomb.—"Mr. Joseph Johnson, of this parish, innkeeper, died February

24th, 1832, in his 66th year."

'Sarah, relict of Mr. Joseph Johnson, died July 4th, 1844, aged 80."

'Sarah, wife of Mr. Joseph Johnson, died May 1st, 1839, aged 29."

"Sarah, wife of Gregory Wright, died June 16th, 1864, aged 68."
Thomas, son of James and Mary Willard,

died August 27th, 1816, aged one year and 11 months. He was unfortunately drowned."

"Peter, son of James and Mary Willard,

died May 1st, 1811, aged four weeks and three days."

"Joseph Willard, died January 14th, 1817, aged 77."

"James, son of James and Mary Willard, died October 9th, 1828, aged 21." "James Willard, died August 4th, 1832,

aged 55.

Tomb.-"George Hutchinson, Esq., late of Dearswood, in this parish, December 31st, 1801, aged 71."

"Mary, his wife, January 2nd, 1800, aged 63."

" Elias Easton, died January 25th, 1818, aged 80."

"Mary, wife of Elias Easton, died March "Arabella, wife of William Garard, died December 7th, 1833, aged 57."
"William Garard, died June 3rd, 1845, in his 60th year."

his 69th year." "Esther, wife of William Garard, died

May 10th, 1823, aged 84."
"William Garard, died May 13th, 1809, in his 78th year."

"John Garard, died March 22nd, 1780,

aged 41." "William Garard, died January 18th,

1776, aged 85." "Mary, his wife, died March 26th, 1780, aged 80."

"Ann Shaw, wife of John Shaw September 13th, 1780, aged 45." September 13th, 1780, aged 45." wife of John Shaw, died

"William Shaw, died February 5th, 1792, aged 26."
"Mary, wife of Thomas Pickard, died November 20th, 1818, in her 53rd year."

"Thomas Pickard, died April 15th, 1846, aged 83 years."

"John Easton, of Slaugham, died December 10th, 1865, aged 42."
Wooden rail.—"Esther, wife of Thomas

Steadman, died August 14th, 1844, in her 24th year."

"Thomas, son of the above, died November 4th, 1844, aged seven months."
"Ann Hall, wife of Robert Hall, of Ifield,

in Sussex, died January 30th, 1782, in her 72nd year."

"Mr. Richard Hall, gent., of this parish, died November 12th, 1825, in his 80th year."

"Sarah, wife of Richard Hall, gent. (of this parish), died August 24th, 1815, aged 59."

Long tomb.—"William Johnson, late of Hickstead, in this county, innkeeper, died April 2nd, 1845, in his 48th year."
"Mary, wife of William Constable, and re-

lict of Ambrose Wright, died April 16th, 1859, aged 35."

"Ambrose Wright, died June 23rd, 1850, aged 29."

Wooden rail.-" Benjamin Fillery, died

July 21st, 1827, aged 67." Wooden rail.—"Ann, wife of Benjamin Fillery, died April 17th, 1851, aged 92 years 10 months.

"Sarah, wife of Joseph Elsey, November 13th, 1817, aged 56." died

"Joseph Elsey, died December 9th, 1826, aged 75."

Wooden rail.—"Rebecca Ann Elsey, died September 16th, 1817, aged 16." "Sarah, wife of Thomas Southon, died February 10th, 1812, aged 69." "Thomas Southon, died January 30th, 1820, aged 81."

"William Fist, died July 30th, 1804, aged 87; and Elizabeth, his wife, May 8th, 1793, aged 66." "William, their son, died November 13th, 1781, aged 26."

"William Wright, died May 28th, 1820, aged 64."

aged 04.

"Gregory Wright, died October 12th, 1796, aged 66."

"Mary, his wife, died April 9th, 1801, aged 70."

"John, son of John and Mary Wright, born January 21st, 1815, died Septem-ber 3rd, 1837, aged 22."

"Also Kezia, sister of the above, died

January 18th, 1820, aged 8 months."
"Henry, son of John and Mary Wright, of this parish, born on Good Friday, March 28th, 1823, died Friday, August 21st 1842." 21st, 1846."

"Also of Mary, sister of the above, born December 2nd, 1816, died November 13th, 1841."

"Richard Burberry, born April 8th, 1767, died April 6th, 1829."
"Elizabeth, wife of William Worsfold, died September 12th, 1830, aged 56." "Sarah, wife of Thomas Burberry, died

October 25th, 1786, aged 46."

"Thomas Burberry, January 7th, 1820, aged 86."

"John Wright, died January 4th, 1823, aged 38; and Kezia, his wife, May 13th, 1838, aged 88."
"John Wright, died February 1st, 1817,

aged 64."

"Jemima, daughter of John and Cass Wright, died May 17th, 1801, aged 13; and Martha, their daughter, September 23rd, 1804, aged 11."
Wooden rail.—" Sarah, wife of John

""

Young and the same of the

.. 77." Mr. Mr. Richard Easton, of Hogshill, Slaugham, died January 5th, 1841, in his 71st year."

"John Easton, died September 20th, 1847, in his 76th year."
"Mr. Daniel Knight, yeoman, died April

5th, 1816, in his 80th year."

"Phillis, wife of James Burberry, died January 22nd, 1837, aged 72; and the above James Burberry, September 17th, 1845, in his 80th year."

"Ann, wife of George Freeman, died October 10th, 1827, aged 29." "Lydia, daughter of James and Phillis Burberry, died July 23rd, 1818, aged 15. Sophia, daughter of Henry William and Philadelphia Tullett, of the parish of St. Mary, Islington, Mid-dlesex, and granddaughter of the above named James and Phillis Burberry, born April 17th, 1835, died January 15th, 1847, having survived her father 2 years 10 days, and her sister Philadelphia 2 years, 10 months, and 8 days."

"Henry William Tullett, died January 5th, 1845, and was buried at Wands-

worth, Surrey, aged 47."
"Philadelphia, his wife, January 24th, 1853, aged 59."

"Martha Burberry, died December 1st, 1799, aged 30." "Mary, wife of William Dinage, and daughter of James and Phillis Burberry,

died October 9th, 1852, aged 63."

John Burberry, died May 19th, 1816, aged 52; and Mary, his wife, January 24th, 1843, aged 85."

James Burberry, died January 6th, 1837, aged 32."

"Maria, deputyter of the above died."

"Maria, daughter of the above, died October 18th, 1833, aged 14 weeks."
"Elizabeth, wife of John Turner, and relict of James Burberry, died March

11th, 1863, aged 56."

"James, son of James and Sarah Bex, died August 2nd, 1808, aged 1 year and 8 months." "Harriet, daughter of James and Sarah Bex, died September 15th, 1822, aged

16 years and 11 months."
"Richard, son of James and Sarah Bex, died September 12th, 1828, in his 21st

"John Penfold, died August 25th, 1855, aged 84."

"Mary, wife of the above, died November 19th, 1808, aged 33."

"Phillis, daughter of the above, died March 13th, 1856, aged 53."

"James Cutler, son of William and Ann Cutler, late of Bonwick's Place, in this

parish, died March 25th, 1853, aged 50."

"Heare was buried ye body of Mary...d.., who died 10th day of May, 173-"

The last figure of the year is gone, as well as all but one letter of the sur-

"Hannah, wife of John Easton, died

February 26th, 1726, aged 47."
"Elizabeth, relict of Richard Easton and wife of Thomas Harding, died February 12th, 1815, aged 66."

"Richard Eston, died March 5th, 1779,

aged 43. "John, son of Richard and Elizabeth Eston, died November 24th, 1774, aged Wooden rail.-"John Boxall, died De-

wooden ran.— John Boxan, died December 10th, 1865, aged 47."
"Sarah, wife of Henry Cutler, died August 15th, 1852, aged 37."
"Jane, wife of John Cutler, died Febru-

ary 27th, 1761, aged 36."

"John Cutler, died November 4th, 1789,

aged 59." "Jane, wife of John Cutler, died July 28th, 1806, aged 66."

"James Cutler, died March 8th, 1794, aged 25." "Ann, wife of William Cutler, died December 30th, 1794, aged 25."

"Mr. William Cutler, of Bonwick's Place, in this parish, died February 13th, 1837, in his 72nd year."

"Ann Cutler, wife of William Cutler, late of Bonwick's Place, died June 5th, 1851, aged 74."

"Elizabeth Cutler, daughter of William and Ann Cutler, died January 11th, 1848, aged 53."

"William, son of William and Ann Cut-ler, died July 9th, 1804, aged 3."

"Jane Cutler, daughter of the late William Cutler, of Bonwick's Place, in this parish, died May 14th, 1867, aged

"Ellen, daughter of Thomas and Ellen Dives, of Battersea, Surrey, and granddaughter of William and Ann Cutler, of this parish, died August 14th, 1833, aged 6 months."

"John Patching, died May 27th, 1779,

aged 71."

"Jane, his wife, died May 1st, 1773, aged

"Samuel Gasson, died November 11th, 1841, aged 52."

"Ann Gasson, died May 19th, 1859, aged 20."

"James Vigars, died May 27th, 1856, aged 28."

Wooden rail.—"Jesse Baker Camfield (the son of Mary Camfield), died February 6th, 1831, aged 10 years 11 months."

North Side.

" Maria Sophia Rose, a Hindoo and native of Bengal, in the East Indies. She was

brought to this country at about ten years of age by Colonel James Capper. years of age by Coloner James Capper, and from that time domesticated in the family of his brother, Richard Capper, Esq., of Bushey, in the county of Hertford, and for the last 30 years a resident in this parish, from her attachment to Mrs. Elizabeth Lewin, daughter of the said Richard Capper. She died on the 10th of May, 1847, at

the supposed age of 87."
"Daniel, son of Daniel Capon, died September 1st, 1805, aged 7 years and

September 1st, 1809, aged 7 years and 7 months."

"Phobe their daughter, died September 1st, 1806, aged 9 weeks."

"Sarah, wife of Daniel Capon, died November 30th, 1836, aged 66; and Daniel Capon, April 21st, 1824, aged

Altar tomb.—"Mr. Robert Smith, surgeon, of Crawley, died December 19th, 1828, in his 54th year."

"Mary, relict of the above, died September 19th, 1830, in her 57th year."

"John Dungate, surgeon, of Crawley, in this parish, died September 7th, 1798, ætat. 63."

"Thomas Dungate, of this parish, son of the late John Henry and Susanna Dungate, died June 26th, 1864, aged 67."

"Jane, wife of John Hobbs, died April 14th, 1841, aged 29."
"Charlotte, his wife, September 11th, 1868, aged 59."

"Ann, daughter of Richard and Ann Smith, died October 19th, 1849, in her

11th year."
"Ann, wife of Richard Smith, died August 6th, 1831, in her 39th year." "Richard Smith, died March 23rd, 1853, in his 54th year."

"Esther, daughter of Richard and Ann Smith, died September 13th, 1823, aged

"William Bennett, died December 21st,

1838, aged 42."
"John Bennett, died November 2nd, 1843,

aged 84."

"Philadelphia, wife of the above, died October 19th, 1847, aged 76."

Cartwright, in speaking of Ifield Church, says, that "Under an arch, on the north side of the nave, is a stone effigy of a Knight in armour, cross-legged, of the time of Edward II.; and on the opposite side, another of a lady. Both are on altar tombs, bearing no inscriptions upon them." These he supposes to be the monuments of Sir John de Ifield and his lady, the former of whom died in 1317. For Mr. W. S. Ellis's reasons for thinking Mr. Cartwright wrong in his conjecture, see vol. viii., p. 267, Some further reasons will be offered on this subject in another volume.